# **MASTER AGREEMENT**

# between

# BOARD OF EDUCATION CICERO SCHOOL DISTRICT 99 Cook County, Illinois

# and

CICERO COUNCIL UNION – TEACHERS UNIT WEST SUBURBAN TEACHERS UNION Local 571, American Federation of Teachers

July 1, 2017 - June 30, 2020

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

	<u>ARTICLE</u> <u>P</u>	<u>AGE</u>
I.	RECOGNITION	1
II.	TERMS OF AGREEMENT	1
III.	GENERAL PROVISIONS	2
IV.	SALARY SCHEDULES	5
V.	FAIR PRACTICES AND WORKING CONDITIONS	8
VI.	EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM IMPROVEMENTS	16
VII.	PROFESSIONAL IMPROVEMENT AND GROWTH	16
VIII.	TEACHER ASSIGNMENT AND TRANSFER	20
IX.	LEAVES	21
X.	GRIEVANCE and DISCIPLINE PROCEDURE	25
XI.	NO-STRIKE PROVISION	30
XII.	INSURANCE & RETIREMENT	30
XIII.	MISCELLANEOUS.	34
	IBIT A - TEACHERS' SALARY SCHEDULESIBIT B - EXTRA CURRICULAR SALARY SCHEDULE	

#### **AGREEMENT**

THIS AGREEMENT, entered into this 1<sup>st</sup> day of July, 2017, by and between the BOARD OF EDUCATION, SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 99 COOK COUNTY, ILLINOIS, (hereinafter referred to as the "BOARD") and the CICERO COUNCIL OF THE WEST SUBURBAN TEACHERS UNION, LOCAL NO. 571, AMERICAN FEDERATION OF TEACHERS (hereinafter referred to as the "UNION"):

#### WITNESSETH

The BOARD and the UNION agree as follows:

#### I. RECOGNITION

# A. Recognition

The BOARD recognizes the UNION as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent with respect to wages, hours, terms and conditions of employment for all licensed employees of the BOARD, except for central office administrators, building administrators, and all managerial, supervisory, confidential, and short-term employees, as defined by the Illinois Educational Labor Relations Act, as amended. The BOARD and the UNION recognize their common responsibility to provide high quality education for children of this school district and to endeavor and maintain high morale within the teaching staff.

#### II. TERMS OF AGREEMENT

- A. This Agreement is effective commencing on the first day of July, 2017, and terminates on the last day of school in June 2020.
- B. The provisions of this Agreement relating to wages (Exhibit A), including longevity, extracurricular salaries (Exhibit B), and health insurance (Article XII, Section A), are in effect for the years of this contract.
- C. The UNION may submit a negotiation proposal for a successor-contract not earlier than January 15, 2020, to the President, Secretary and Superintendent of the District by personal delivery or first-class mail. The BOARD shall set up a preliminary negotiations meeting with the UNION thirty (30) days from date of receipt of such letter and shall provide the UNION with copies of the BOARD's proposals at such preliminary meetings.
- D. If a new agreement for the subsequent school term has not been reached between the BOARD and the UNION by June 15, 2017, negotiations shall be suspended at the request of either party until August 15, 2017.

#### III. GENERAL PROVISIONS

- A. The BOARD recognizes the right of its Teachers to participate in UNION activities as provided herein. The UNION recognizes that such participation is in addition to the Teachers' duties and responsibilities to the BOARD. Except as provided in this Agreement, the BOARD will not lend its support to UNION activities nor will it compensate the Teachers or the UNION for participation in such activities. The UNION will not conduct professional meetings in conflict with the regularly scheduled school day or other scheduled school activities.
- B. On or before October 15th, the UNION shall provide the BOARD with a list of those Teachers who have authorized payroll deduction of UNION membership dues for the current school year. The BOARD shall deduct UNION membership dues from such Teacher's salary. Such deductions will begin on the second pay period in October and will be made on a continuing basis for fifteen (15) consecutive pay periods. Written dues deduction authorizations shall continue in effect from year to year unless terminated by written notification to the UNION and the BOARD prior to September 15, of any school year or upon termination of employment with the District.
- C. The BOARD shall transmit to such person as the UNION has in writing, designated to the BOARD all funds deducted from Teachers' salaries as UNION membership dues. Such payments will be made in the usual course of such business by the BOARD as soon as possible after such deductions are made. The BOARD assumes no responsibility with regard to such payments or the application thereof except as provided in this Agreement. The UNION hereby agrees to hold the BOARD harmless from any and all claims for funds that it pays over to the UNION or its representative hereunder.

#### D. Fair Share Provisions

- 1. The provisions of this Article apply only to employees covered by the Agreement who are hired after August 23, 1990 and to employees who are UNION members as of the effective date of this Agreement, but who subsequently resign from the UNION. The Provisions of this Article do not apply to employees who are not UNION members as of the effective date of this Agreement. Employees covered by this Article shall be referred to below as "covered non-members."
- 2. Such fair share payment by non-members shall be deducted by the BOARD from the earnings of the "covered non-member" employees and remitted to the UNION, provided, however, that the UNION shall certify to the BOARD a fair share amount not to exceed the dues uniformly required of members in conformity with state law and Labor Board rules.
- 3. The BOARD shall cooperate with the UNION to ascertain the names of all employee "covered non-members" of the UNION from whose earnings the fair share payments shall be deducted, their work locations and available space to post a notice concerning fair share.

- 4. The UNION shall cause to be posted a notice concerning the fair share fee information required or permitted by the Educational Labor Relations Act and Board rule.
- 5. Upon adoption of a UNION internal appeal procedure, the UNION shall supply the BOARD with copy. In addition, the UNION shall advise the BOARD of subsequent changes therein.
- 6. Upon receipt of formal notice of an objection or unfair labor practice charge to the Labor Board, the UNION and the BOARD, hereby agree to comply with Labor Board rules. The BOARD shall forward the objector's fee or portion of the objector's fees being contested to the Labor Board to be placed in an escrow account pending a decision or mutually agreeable settlement between the UNION and the objector(s).
- 7. The UNION shall indemnify and hold harmless the BOARD, its members, officers, agents, and employees from and against any and all claims, demands, actions, complaints, suits or other forms of liability that shall arise out of, or by reason of action taken by the BOARD for the purposes of complying with the above provisions of this Article, or in reliance on any list, notice, certification, affidavit, or assignment furnished under any such provisions.
- 8. If during the term of this Agreement, the Labor Board or a court of competent jurisdiction rules any part of this Article void or not enforceable, the UNION and the BOARD agree to convene negotiations on these matters immediately for the sole purpose of bringing this Article into compliance with the standards or rulings of said Labor Board or court.

## E. Union's Rights to Use School Facilities

- 1. The UNION may use school buildings for meetings of its officers and members provided that such meetings do not conflict with the regularly scheduled school day or any other previously scheduled activities, and provided further that the UNION notifies the building Principal and the Superintendent, or his designated representative, at least 24 hours in advance of such meeting.
- 2. The UNION may use the school mail boxes and inter-school mail service and the school telephones for non-toll communication for UNION purposes. All notices and materials disseminated are to be verified (verification will be by a notation/stamp reading "Approved by Cicero Council") by a Union representative. The Superintendent and principal shall receive, upon request, any item of general distribution via school mail boxes. No other special regulation shall be applied to UNION communications.

- 3. The UNION may use assigned school bulletin boards for posting its notices in such spaces as the BOARD shall assign for the purpose. All notices and materials posted are to be verified (verification will be by a notation/stamp reading "Approved by Cicero Council") by the authorized Union representative.
- 4. The UNION may use school office machines at reasonable times when the use of such equipment is not required by the BOARD or the Administration. The Union will be assigned a code that must be entered when using a photocopier and will reimburse the District \$0.05 per page excess of 500 pages per month for all photocopies made that are related to union business. Copies shall be made outside of school hours.

# F. Rights and Privileges

- 1. All rights and privileges enjoyed by Teachers as of the date of this Agreement remain in full force and effect except as such rights and privileges are amended by this Agreement. The terms of the Agreement are hereby adopted by the BOARD as part of its policies and rules and regulations applicable to BOARD/Teacher relationships; and any conflicting BOARD policies and rules are hereby repealed. However, no provision of this Agreement shall be construed to alter, enlarge, or diminish the rights, duties, or responsibilities granted to or imposed upon the BOARD by law with respect to the operation and management of the schools and School District 99.
- 2. With respect to matters not covered by this Agreement that may arise concerning salaries, fringe benefits, or working conditions of licensed Teachers covered hereunder, the BOARD agrees that it will not adopt any regulations relating thereto without prior consideration and negotiations with the UNION.
- 3. The BOARD during the term of this Agreement or any extension thereof agrees to continue its present practices and policies with respect to salaries, fringe benefits, and working conditions, except insofar as change may be required by law.
- 4. This Agreement may be amended from time to time by mutual agreement of the parties hereto except that no such amendment shall be effective unless it is first duly authorized in writing, signed by authorized representatives of the parties, and attached hereto.
- 5. The Superintendent shall provide each Teacher access to a copy of this Agreement in a searchable PDF format within thirty (30) working days after its execution via the District website. The Superintendent shall provide each Teacher with access to a copy of the current school calendar as soon as practicable after its adoption via the District website.
- 6. Prior to February 1 of each term, the Superintendent and the UNION shall consult and recommend jointly to the BOARD the contents of the school calendar.
- 7. Unless otherwise specified, all references to "days" shall mean teacher attendance days.

# IV. SALARY SCHEDULES

A. During the term of this Agreement, the BOARD shall pay its teachers in accordance with the Basic Salary Schedule attached hereto as Exhibit "A" and made a part hereof.

Each step of the salary schedules in Exhibit "A" shall be increased by 3.5% in the 2017-2018 year, 3.5% in the 2018-2019 school year, and 3.5% for the 2019-2020 school year. Teachers who have completed step 40 shall be moved off the schedule and receive the same percentage salary increase as delineated above for each school year above his/her salary for the previous year.

- B. During the term of this Agreement, the BOARD shall pay its teachers, where applicable, for performing additional duties in accordance with the provisions of the Supplemental Pay Schedule attached hereto as Exhibits "A" and "B" and made part hereof. The Extra Duty Pay Rates and Extra Curricular Salary positions contained in Exhibit B shall increase by a flat dollar amount in the 2017-2018 school year, and remain unchanged for the last two years of the agreement. See Exhibit B.
- C. No more than ten (10) total years of non-public or public teaching experience will be recognized, provided the teacher held a valid teaching license during the period of service credit provided by the District and the service was rendered at a recognized school. Full teaching experiential credit will be given to a teacher who held a valid teaching license and taught in a foreign country for the Department of Defense, the U.S. Government, or in a school accredited by a recognized association agreed to between the parties.
- D. The BOARD shall pay its licensed teaching employees a stipend for experience in addition to the payment amounts agreed upon in Sections 1 and 2 of this Article. The longevity stipend shall only be available to employees who were employed by the District-and on Step 10 or above during the 2009-2010 school year. The stipend shall be determined as follows:

At 20 years	2.0% of the base salary
At 21 years	2.5% of the base salary
At 25 years	3.0% of the base salary
At 30 years	3.5% of the base salary
At 33+ years	3.75% of the base salary

Teacher Base salary is considered to be lane and step figure of teacher's placement on salary schedule.

E. A Teacher who qualifies for change in a salary lane by completing educational coursework which is related to the subject area in which the teacher is assigned and/or licensed or completes a course(s) enabling him/her to secure additional degrees, endorsements or licensure in the field of Pre-K through 8<sup>th</sup> grade education shall be entitled to a salary adjustment only at the beginning of the semester following the submission of proof of entitlement by the Teacher.

Coursework or degrees not covered in the definition above must be approved by the Superintendent or designee to be eligible to receive lane movement. Teachers who are denied lane movement may re-apply for approval if circumstances demonstrate a change in the basis for the denial. Satisfactory proof of entitlement for such change shall be submitted at least fifteen (15) days before the beginning of a semester. Proof of Entitlement shall consist of an official transcript, grade report, or an official letter from an accredited university/college and/or instructor signifying satisfactory completion of academic requirements for salary adjustment. Accredited university/college as used in this section shall mean a college/university listed in the data base of accredited post-secondary institutions of the U.S. Department of Education or an institution approved by a Nationally Recognized Accrediting Agency listed by the U.S. Department of Education so long as the full body of coursework or educational program is not offered solely as an on-line program unless the coursework/educational program is not offered in any other format/method.

- F. Employment commencing on or before October 31st, of each school term will result in one full year's credit on succeeding salary contracts. Employment commencing between November 1st, and March 1st, will result in one-half year's credit on succeeding salary contracts.
- G. The BOARD shall pay a Teacher who teaches a class during his/her preparation period, by reason of the lack of availability of a substitute Teacher, at the rate of thirty-four dollars (\$34.00) per 45-minute class period for the duration of this agreement.
- H. Teachers shall not be requested to assume internal substitution except in case of emergency. For the purposes of this clause, an emergency shall be defined as the unavailability of an external substitute. All teachers under a retirement contract are prohibited from performing internal substitution duties. Substitutes shall be selected according to the following procedures:
  - 1. Volunteers per period.
  - 2. All Teachers, including specials and licensed support staff (one period per day), who are not under a retirement contract, on an equitable and rotating basis.
  - 3. Building level administrators per period.

Private, contractual employees, social workers, and speech pathologists are exempt from internal substitution, unless they are licensed as a teacher. The rotation schedule for internal substitution shall be available daily in the Main Office (in a place easily accessible to the staff) and provided for posting on the Union Bulletin Board in the Teacher's Lounge.

I. When a Teacher supervises, directs, or assists in student-related activities at times other than the scheduled school day, the Teachers shall be reimbursed therefore according to the Extra-Duty Rate of Exhibit "B," subject to the following conditions:

- 1. The Extra-Duty Rate shall apply only to activities approved by the Superintendent or designee. Examples of such activities shall include, but are not limited to, evening education programs, planning, directing, and/or assisting in district or individual school fairs, supervision during games, and any other types of student activities, except those excluded by provisions of this Agreement.
- 2. The Extra-Duty Rate shall not apply to activities for which reimbursement is otherwise provided for in Exhibit "B" of this Agreement.
- 3. The Extra-Duty Rate shall not apply to one open house meeting during the school year.
- 4. The Extra-Duty Rate shall not apply to field trips which last less than seven (7) hours of a school day.
- 5. In no case shall the Extra-Duty Rate apply for work done within the hours of the regular school day.
- 6. Teachers agreeing to serve in activities which apply to the Extra-Duty Rate shall receive confirmation in writing of the District's recognition of the Teachers' proposed services. Such confirmation, issued by any of the District's School Administrators, shall be presented to the Teacher as soon as possible after determination is made by the Administration that an activity is considered worthwhile to require the presence of a Teacher, or as Teachers verbally agree to provide their services.
- 7. The Teacher(s) and Administrator involved in the performance of Extra-Duty Rate work shall cooperatively determine the approximated length of time involved. The teacher must submit a time card or appropriate paperwork within (10) teacher attendance days of the date that the work is completed, or the designated due date. At the completion of such paperwork by a Teacher, the Administrator shall send the time card or appropriate paperwork within (10) teacher attendance days to the Superintendent or designee showing the number of hours the Teacher has worked.
- 8. Payment shall be computed by hour and by quarter-hour fractions thereof and shall be included on the Teacher's next regular paycheck.
- 9. Teachers may volunteer for extra-duty activities without receiving extra compensation therefore.
- J. When a teacher chaperones a field trip which is scheduled to be in excess of the normal school day, he/she will be reimbursed the extra duty rate for any time beyond seven (7) hours. If the field trip occurs on a day which is not a normal school day and the field trip is not part of the teacher's regular duties or a stipend position, the teacher shall receive the extra duty rate for all hours worked as a chaperone on the field trip.

K. The BOARD will pay ONLY the EMPLOYER contribution to the Teachers' Retirement System. Each employee shall be responsible for his/her entire EMPLOYEE contribution to the Teachers' Retirement System (including any portion collected for THIS insurance from employees). The salary schedules in Exhibit A and B demonstrate the salary of an employee PRIOR to deduction of his/her EMPLOYEE contribution to the Teachers' Retirement System. The employee's deduction shall be administered in accordance with the provisions of the *Illinois Pension Code*.

# V. FAIR PRACTICES AND WORKING CONDITIONS

A. The normal workday for the staff will begin between 7:45 a.m. and 8:45 a.m. and end six and one-half hours (6 1/2) later. During the six-and-one-half hour work day employees will be entitled to a thirty (30) minute duty-free lunch and preparation time as defined elsewhere in this agreement. The Administration will make the decision as to what start time a building will use and inform the staff of the starting time(s) prior to the deadline for the teachers to submit their letters of intent.

Each Teacher shall have a duty-free lunch period of thirty minutes on days that school is in session; provided further, that:

- 1. Teachers shall not be assigned duties during their lunch periods.
- 2. Exceptions to the designated lunch periods shall be implemented when necessary to alleviate crowded lunchroom conditions, or accommodate early class schedules.
- B. Notwithstanding the provisions of Paragraph V.A. above, Teachers may be assigned temporary supervisory duties without additional monetary compensation on an equitable and rotating basis during periods of emergency or sudden extreme weather conditions, when such temporary assignments are deemed necessary by the Administration. Teachers so assigned shall be granted released time equal to time spent performing such temporary supervisory duties, without reduction in normal compensation, on such day or days mutually agreeable to the Teacher and Administration.
- C. 1. Teachers will be assigned supervisory duties on an equitable basis, taking into account the size of the building's staff and the nature of the school facility. Itinerant teachers who travel to two or more buildings during a school day shall not be assigned to supervisory duties on those days. Depending on the building's schedule supervisory duties shall start no earlier than the beginning of the school day and end six and one half (6 ½) hours later.
  - 2. Teachers of all special subjects (i.e. teachers other than core subject or regular classroom teachers) who are assigned to only one building for a full day shall be assigned supervisory duties on an equitable basis.
  - 3. The Administration will schedule the entire staff for playground duty on an equitable and rotating basis.

- 4. Junior high school home room assignments shall be made to all core academic teachers and elective/auxiliary teachers as needed. Non-homeroom teachers shall have hall duty during morning homeroom periods.
- D. The BOARD agreed to provide the following planning periods:
  - 1. Whenever possible, instructional planning periods shall be so scheduled so that each Teacher shall have at least one instructional planning period per day. Whenever possible, Building Principals shall avoid the scheduling of more than one instructional planning period a day.
    - a. No class should be cancelled in order for a teacher to perform internal substitution except in the case of an emergency.
    - b. The District's automated attendance system must reflect the need for a substitute for all teachers excluding speech and language teachers, special education resource teachers, psychologists, social workers, reading coaches, reading recovery teachers, and reading interventionists.
    - c. All classes will be provided a long-term substitute in the case of a long term foreseeable absence in excess of ten (10) consecutive school days.
    - d. All teachers receiving additional planning time due to closed-campus timescheduling are to use that additional time in meaningful instructional/supervisory activities mutually agreeable between the teacher and principal. Said additional time will be used for travel purposes on any day it is necessary for a teacher to travel between buildings to meet the needs of his/her instructional program.
- E. All teachers, grades EC and PreK through eight, will not have fewer than five (5) forty-five minute instructional planning periods per week.
- F. Support-staff employees shall assist in making needed phone calls, scheduling meeting times, copying IEP and other documents, and sending documentation prepared by the teacher/team facilitator in preparation for student staffing meetings upon approval of such tasks by the Principal or designee at no cost to the District.
- G. An EC, Pre-K, or Kindergarten student who has not been picked up within ten (10) minutes of student dismissal shall be taken to and left in the office to wait until her/his supervising adult arrives.
- H. EC and PreK teachers shall teach five (5) days per week.
- I. Teachers are to remain in the building during their planning periods unless other arrangements have been made in advance with the building principal.

- J. Instructional planning periods, or equivalent time, shall be used for the following purposes only:
  - 1. Preparing lesson plans both long-term and immediate.
  - 2. Using the library/media center to secure reference and instructional material for classroom use.
  - 3. By mutual agreement to confer with fellow teachers in preparation for improving classroom instruction.
  - 4. Parent conferences.
  - 5. Conferring with administrators.
  - 6. Travel time between buildings for itinerant teachers.
  - 7. Eligibility Determination Meetings/Activities, IEP Meetings, and Section 504 Meetings.
  - 8. School improvement activities, professional development or grade level meetings may be held provided they are not scheduled during the planning period more than once a week.
  - 9. Professional Learning Community (PLC) shall be limited to one (1) per week during the teacher's planning period. Each PLC meeting shall begin five (5) minutes after the start of the period and conclude five (5) minutes prior to the end of the period. Professional Learning Community (PLC) meetings missed due to a day off will not be rescheduled for that week.
- K. Whenever possible, all open periods in excess of the five (5) planning periods shall be used for enrichment/intervention purposes. Enrichment/intervention periods may be used for the following purposes and will be assigned by the Principal:
  - 1. Teachers may be assigned to provide enrichment/intervention instruction to a group or individual students.
  - 2. Teachers may be assigned to provide internal substitution.
  - 3. Principals will assign specific responsibilities to teachers of grades Pre-K through eight (8) for periods which are in excess of five (5) planning periods.
  - 4. Teachers may be assigned work related to curriculum improvement or matters mandated by the State Board of Education.
- L. Wednesday faculty meetings, both building and district, shall not begin later than fifteen (15) minutes after the close of the student day and conclude in no event later than sixty (60)

minutes after the scheduled start of the meeting. Teachers shall make every effort to be punctual so as to be in attendance at the opening of all such meetings.

- 1. Teachers shall be released at the normal daily dismissal time on eleven (11) mutually agreeable Wednesdays throughout the school year, including the Retirement Tea hosted by the District and Union. Such specific Wednesdays shall be designated by the District with written notice to all affected faculty by the first day of the school year.
- 2. In addition to the above designated Wednesdays, teachers may choose an appropriate location on report card Wednesdays to address their professional responsibilities for the completion of student report cards.
- 3. For all building meetings, an electronic agenda shall be provided to each faculty member on the morning of said meeting.
- 4. An agenda for said committee meeting shall be made available to all members of a district committee on the Monday in advance of the meeting.

#### M. Class Size

1. The BOARD agrees to endeavor to maintain class sizes not to exceed thirty pupils per class based upon present enrollment, building facilities and projected enrollment increases.

When the class size exceeds thirty (30) pupils, the Administration will investigate and exert serious effort toward developing a procedure for reducing the number of pupils assigned to such class. The UNION will be informed forthwith that such investigation is being conducted and from time to time the progress thereof. Although an aide may be provided temporarily, the Administration shall make every effort to develop a permanent solution.

2. Class sizes may in some instances have to exceed the number specified in Article V., Section M.1. In lieu of the additional planning periods provided by the contract, the BOARD agrees to pay a teacher, whose class exceeds thirty (30) students, fifty-cents (0.50) per student per period per day. Holidays and institute days will not be counted; however, parent/teacher conference days will be included for payment.

Computation will start when the 1st day enrollment exceeds thirty (30) and be based upon pupil contact and will be submitted when a teacher is absent. The computation will be based on the actual number of students present in the classroom for the first five (5) days of school and on the official class list each day thereafter. If a teacher is absent for ten (10) consecutive days the fifty- cents (\$0.50) per-period will end after the 10<sup>th</sup> day.

N. Teachers shall not be required to become members of Parent-Teacher Associations or similar organizations, and their attendance at meetings of such organizations shall be voluntary. However, Teachers shall attend one (1) open house per year. The UNION shall

- encourage its members to join Parent-Teacher organizations, to participate in their activities, and to attend meetings of such organizations.
- O. In each school building, the School Improvement Team shall meet annually to cooperatively determine what programs of educational benefit to pupils shall be presented. Staff members shall provide input to the School Improvement Team as to what celebrations and/or programs will be conducted for students during the school year. Consideration should be given as to whether preparations and rehearsals for such celebrations and/or programs would conflict with general pupil progress and curriculum objectives.
- P. In any case in which a Principal has been notified that an employee has been assaulted and/or battered in the course of his/her employment, the Principal shall promptly notify the Superintendent of the incident. Upon notification, the Superintendent shall immediately notify the proper local law enforcement agency/agencies if it is determined to be warranted. The Principal shall also notify the parent/guardian of the student (if the assault and/or battery was committed by a student).
- Q. When damage has been caused to an employee's private automobile by a pupil or employee of District 99 during the course of an employee's work day, the school staff and Administration will assist in apprehending the individual and in collecting the cost of such damage so long as the employee has filed a report with the Building Principal and a police report with the Town of Cicero Police Department.
- R. At a Teacher's request, his or her personnel folder which is on file at the Administration Building, will be available for inspection between 8:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m., except for that period of time when a teacher is engaged in the performance of his/her teaching duties and responsibilities.
  - Such Teacher may bring another person to witness the examination of the folder. Such examination will take place in an office of the Administration Building and in the presence of the secretary in charge of the filing of records. Upon request, the Teacher shall be provided with one copy of reports, evaluations, and documents contained in the folder. However, confidential dossiers and references submitted by Teacher Placement Agencies and persons outside of District 99 shall remain confidential and shall not be accessible to the Teacher. When a report relating to observation, evaluation or teaching effectiveness are written concerning a teacher by an administrator or supervisor, the teacher shall be given the opportunity to review such reports before they are forwarded for any type of action. Upon such review, the teacher shall affix his/her signature to such report. The signature indicates that the teacher has seen the report but does not necessarily concur with its content. In any case, where a teacher disagrees with any such report, the teacher may submit a written statement, within thirty working days, explaining his/her position, which statement shall be attached to the report. Upon request, the teacher shall be given a copy of such report which has been added to his/her personnel folder.
- S. The BOARD shall provide AESOP or similar service for Teachers' use in reporting an intended absence. Teachers must report their intended absence as soon as possible in advance to allow the District sufficient time to make arrangements, if necessary, to obtain

coverage for the teacher's absence. Except for emergency circumstances beyond the Teacher's control, an intended absence must be reported no later than 6:00 a.m. on the day of the absence.

- T. The BOARD and UNION have developed an "Evaluation Plan for Teacher" in accordance with law and State Board of Education regulations. In the event either party proposes any substantive change in the evaluation plan the evaluation committee, composed of up to four (4) administrative and four (4) union appointees, shall meet to come to an agreement on the proposed changes.
  - 1. Tenured teachers with a satisfactory or better classification as defined by the Illinois School Code will be evaluated every two (2) years, unless circumstances otherwise dictate or by reason of amendment to the Illinois School Code.
  - 2. No formal observations and/or evaluations will be performed during the first two (2) weeks of school, last two (2) weeks of school, day of a school celebrated holiday (i.e Halloween, Valentines, etc.), and/or the day before/after the week of Thanksgiving, winter or spring break, unless the teacher agrees to observations and/or evaluations on such days
  - U. In all cases where the BOARD is considering the issuance of a Remedial Notice pursuant of the School Code of Illinois, the Teacher shall be informed thereof, in writing, at least one week in advance of the meeting of the BOARD at which the issuance of such notice is to be considered. Also, the Teacher shall be informed of the nature and basis of such charges and all available information that may be presented and used against such Teacher so that the Teacher may prepare an adequate case for defense. The Teacher may choose another employee of the BOARD, or a representative of the UNION, or legal counsel to assist at such meeting with the BOARD. This provision shall not apply and no notice shall be required in instances where the BOARD issues a remedial notice pursuant to evaluations under Section 24A of the School Code and the District's Evaluation plan.
    - 1. All the Remedial Notices shall remain in a Teacher's personnel folder for two (2) years from the date of issuance thereof. At the end of such two-year period, provided no similar infractions have occurred, such Remedial Notices and any pertinent, related information shall be permanently removed from such Teacher's folder. After such two-year period has expired, should the BOARD of Education consider filing a new unrelated Remedial Notice against such Teacher, the charges related to the previous Remedial Notice shall not be considered or included as evidence in determining whether such new Remedial action shall be taken.
- V. General guidelines for conferences outside of the evaluation process between Teachers and Administration shall be as follows:
  - 1. In advance of the conference, the Teacher shall be informed either orally or in writing of the purpose of the conference and the names of those who will be in attendance.

- 2. Teachers shall be obliged to attend a conference requested by an Administrator so long as the conference is called during the usual school day excluding the lunch period, or if on Wednesdays, for sixty-five (65) minutes beyond the normal school day. Conferences at other times shall be at the mutual consent of the parties attending.
- 3. Any teacher may have a UNION representative at any conference or discussion with the Superintendent or Assistant Superintendent, where the subject of that teacher's dismissal or resignation is to be raised.
- 4. Where more than one Administrator is to be present with a Teacher, the Teacher shall have the right to bring an additional Teacher or a UNION Representative to the meeting to serve as a witness or resource person. If the additional teacher or UNION Representative is from a different building, the meeting shall occur outside of school hours and without compensation.
- 5. Principal-Staff Informal Conference
  - a. May be requested by the Principal to discuss performance of a Teacher or the general functioning of the school.
  - b. Teacher may also request such a conference of the Principal upon stating the purpose of such conference. At the request of Teacher, Principal shall make himself/herself available for such a conference at the mutual convenience of both parties attending.
  - c. Those present will be the Teacher and the Principal.
  - d. Both parties will strive to maintain an atmosphere of informal discussion, mutual respect, and resolution of the issue.
- W. Any charges, accusations, or comments concerning a Teacher of a negative or derogatory nature from any source shall bear no weight on the evaluation of such Teacher's professional and official performance in District 99 unless:
  - 1. Such charges, accusations, or comments are made in writing and signed by the person making same.
  - 2. A teacher shall be given the name of any person making such charges and the time and opportunity to meet with the Administration to respond to or to refute the charges. The Teacher may choose to have another Teacher or UNION Representative present to assist at such meeting which shall be held within ten days from the filing of said charges and the advising of the Teacher thereof.

- 3. Any charges, accusations or comments concerning a Teacher of a negative or derogatory nature may be subject to the discipline procedure contained in Article X.B. of this Agreement.
- X. The Administration and Union agree that all teachers shall maintain and submit electronic lesson plans. The District shall consult with the Union, via its curriculum framework committees, prior to providing any new format for electronic lesson plans. Each teacher shall have his/her electronic lesson plans completed and to the District no later than the start of school on the first day of the week for which the plans are to be used.

# Y. <u>Professional Appearance</u>

Educators are important role models for students, peers, and community members. Accordingly, the parties agree that professional and appropriate appearance is expected of District personnel. Specifically, this means tattered, torn, soiled, or clothing considered inappropriate in a school setting will not be worn in the workplace.

The last day of the week and institute days shall be designated as "spirit" days for teacher attire. "Spirit wear" shall be limited to items of clothing with District and/or school logos, insignia, or school colors. Jeans and/or gym shoes may only be worn if spirit wear is also worn.

- Z.. During the first quarter, kindergarten teachers and special area teachers for grades first through sixth will not be required to send progress reports to students unless the circumstances of student behavior and/or academic status warrant such a report.
- AA. Teacher institute days shall be scheduled from 8:00 a.m. to1:30 p.m. with a break.
- BB, In addition to providing substitutes for classroom teachers the District shall make every effort to hire substitutes for resource teachers and co-teachers for pre-planned (FMLA, LOA, etc) extended absences of a week or more.
- CC. The District shall not assign any teacher, other than District coaches, to more than two (2) buildings at any one time during the school year.
- DD. Whenever possible teachers shall be notified of planned building events that deviate from the regular schedule one (1) week in advance of the aforementioned event. If not notified the event shall, whenever possible, be rescheduled with a week's notice.
- EE. Teachers who make pre-approved presentations at District in-service meetings, institutes, staff meetings, or workshops shall be paid for two (2) hours of preparation for each one (1) hour delivering an initial presentation at the extra duty rate.

# VI. EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM IMPROVEMENTS

- A. The BOARD shall institute or maintain the following educational facilities and programs:
  - 1. The BOARD of Education shall provide educational programs and facilities to meet special education program guidelines issued by the Illinois State Board of Education (ISBE) and Intermediate Service Center No. 2
  - 2. The Office of Student Services of District 99 shall follow guidelines of the Illinois State Board of Education (ISBE) in regard to staff and programs.
  - 3. A sufficient number of specialists shall be employed in such areas as health, art, music, physical education, technology, media, etc. programs.
- B. Appropriate textbooks and materials shall be provided by the BOARD to take care of individual pupil needs and shall be made available after the teacher request has been approved by the administration.
- C. The BOARD shall endeavor to provide an adequate budget for essential classroom supplies and materials in all categories of the educational program within budgetary limitations.
- D. Building libraries will be open during the school day in order that personnel may utilize materials. Certified personnel must accompany students at all times.
- E. The BOARD shall encourage pilot programs of curriculum change at all grade levels.

#### VII. PROFESSIONAL IMPROVEMENT AND GROWTH

- A. The BOARD shall reimburse Teachers an amount equal to seventy-five percent (75%) of the tuition fees paid by the Teacher for taking graduate and post-graduate courses for the purpose of professional improvement by completing education which is related to the subject area in which the teacher is assigned and/or licensed, completing a course enabling him/her to secure additional endorsements or licensure, and/or securing approval of the Superintendent. The BOARD shall not pay any Teacher an amount in excess of three thousand dollars (\$3,000.00) for each year of the contract thereafter so long as the total tuition reimbursement for any school term does not exceed one hundred ninety-five thousand (\$195,000) for the entire bargaining unit.
- B. In instances where a Teacher has been accepted for a graduate degree program, the Teacher shall be required to secure a letter from the university or the college indicating such acceptance. The graduate degree program must be approved by the Superintendent or designee prior to enrollment in order to be eligible for tuition reimbursement. The letter of acceptance into the graduate program for which the individual is accepted and the Superintendent or designee has approved for tuition reimbursement shall be filed in the Teacher's personnel file at the Administration Building. Approval for subsequent courses in

an approved graduate-degree program shall not be necessary for reimbursement purposes. Proof of successful completion of courses taken must be submitted as stated in Article VII.C.4.,

- C. To be eligible for reimbursement, credits/degrees may be earned in any of the following ways:
  - 1. By attending an accredited institution of higher learning or a recognized branch of such an institution or accredited on-line classes as approved by the Superintendent or designee.
  - 2. By enrolling in approved courses.
  - 3. In order to secure credit for reimbursement, the Superintendent or designee shall first approve and evaluate courses not leading to an advanced degree prior to the Teacher's enrollment in such courses. Likewise, the Superintendent shall approve and evaluate all workshops prior to participation therein. All course work or credit shall be calculated in semester hours.
  - 4. With prior written approval by the Superintendent, or designee, semester hours or graduate degree credits or their equivalent, for which the teacher has received reimbursement, shall be applicable for advancement on the salary schedule.
- D. Upon successful completion of a qualifying course, the Teacher shall submit to the Superintendent, or designee, in such form as he/she may prescribe, a request for reimbursement together with a receipt of payment and grade report and/or an official transcript. Request for reimbursement shall be submitted within sixty (60) days following completion of each course. Special consideration shall be granted if there is a delay in the transmittal of such grade reports and/or transcripts. Reimbursement shall be made within sixty (60) days of the district's receipt of the transcript verifying successful completion of the course/workshop.

If a Teacher voluntarily leaves the employment of District 99 any time during the one (1) year after completing the approved coursework, he/she forfeits the right to any tuition reimbursement he/she would have received for the current year AND the classes taken in the previous one (1) year. The BOARD shall not be obligated to pay any Teacher tuition reimbursement between the last day of employment in June of the current school year and September 1 of the next school year.

- E. Any number of courses may be taken during the school term as long as the reimbursement does not exceed the maximum amount specified in the contract.
- F. The taking of courses as provided herein may not interfere with the Teacher's school day.
- G. The Superintendent, or designee, shall review requests of Teachers to attend educational conferences, workshops or university courses paid for using District funds promptly after

receipt thereof. He/she will give preference to those Teachers who are actively participating members of the organization sponsoring such conferences and workshops. The Superintendent, or designee, shall establish a plan of rotating attendance at such conferences and workshops based upon the value to the District of the same; the seniority of the applicant, and the availability of Teacher substitutes. Applications shall be in writing and filed in form and manner prescribed by the Superintendent, or designee, not less than thirty days prior to the conference or workshop. In the event the Superintendent, or designee, refuses any such request, he/she shall notify the applicant in writing not less than ten (10) days after the date of such refusal, stating the reasons for same.

If a Teacher voluntarily leaves the employment of District 99 any time during the one (1) year after completing the approved coursework, he/she forfeits the right to any tuition reimbursement he/she would have received for the current year AND the classes taken in the previous one (1) year. The BOARD shall not be obligated to pay any Teacher tuition reimbursement between the last day of employment in June of the current school year and September 1 of the next school year.

- H. Provided that a Teacher has received the prior written approval of the Superintendent, he or she may attend educational conferences and workshops that are directly related to such Teacher's area of instruction without loss of salary. The reimbursement provisions contained in Paragraph VII.C. hereof do not apply to attendance at such educational conferences and workshops. The Teacher shall be reimbursed for all necessary and reasonable transportation, travel expenses and registration fees paid in connection with such attendance. The Teacher shall file an expense report accompanied by a one-page written review of the conference and presentation to her/his building staff if requested by the administration and request for reimbursement, in such form and manner as the Superintendent, or designee, may require, within ten (10) days after such attendance. Should the aforementioned presentation be made during an institute day, the teacher shall receive a stipend to be mutually agreed upon by the Board and Union.
- I. Parent-Teacher conferences will be held within the guidelines and approval of the Illinois State Board of Education and the Intermediate Service Center No. 2. Such guidelines from these agencies shall be available to staff members for study at the Administration Building.
- J. Teachers shall be encouraged and permitted to visit other Teachers' classes within the District during the regular school day for ideas and academic stimulation if internal substitution can be arranged with other staff members. Such visits shall be mutually agreed to by the Principal and all staff members involved. There shall be no additional compensation for such internal substitution.
- K. Each Teacher may request a particular field trip believed to be educationally beneficial to the individual class. Teachers shall have freedom of choice in requesting participation on field trips in conjunction with other homerooms. Permission for all field trips may be granted at the building or central office level after consultation with the Principal, or designee and other staff members concerned. The administration shall notify the teacher of the approval/rejection of a field trip request within five (5) teacher attendance days of

receipt of the request. Building Level personnel shall be responsible for the background checks of adults chaperoning a field trip upon receipt of the chaperone names from the teacher.

However; if permission is denied at the building level, the Teacher may appeal to the Superintendent or his/her designee, for a final decision as to such request.

- L. Any summer workshops and/or in-service training programs sponsored by District 99 shall be held on a volunteer basis. Teachers will be notified of such workshops and/or programs by May 1st of the current school year.
- M. Employees may leave the building during an existing break-time (such as lunch or preparation period) in order to smoke so long as the teacher does not smoke on school property as prohibited by the Illinois School Code and other state and federal laws.
- N. The administration will plan and organize required annual electronic trainings for each school year and provide a list of trainings that will be required to be viewed by all employees by a specified due date (on or around December 1<sup>st</sup>).

The number of videos to be viewed shall be as follows:

- 1. For the 2017-2018 school year, all bargaining unit members must view all annually mandated videos as required by law, regardless of the frequency that the video is legally required to be watched (e.g. annually, bi-annually, every 5 years, etc);
- 2. For the duration of the agreement:
  - a. All bargaining unit members must view all annually mandated videos as required by law;
  - b. Bargaining unit members will be divided into two groups, referred to as "Group A" and "Group B." Group A will consist of bargaining unit members employed prior to January 1, 2018, Group B will consist of bargaining unit members hired after January 1, 2018.
  - c. Viewing for Group A and Group B shall rotate each school year for videos that are required by law to be viewed on a basis other than annually (e.g. bi-annually, every 5 years, etc) as follows: for the 2018-2019 school year, Group B will view these videos; for the 2019-2020 school year, Group A will view these videos even if they are only legally required to be viewed bi-annually, or every 5 years, etc.:
  - d. If the number of legally required videos is increased during the school year, then all bargaining unit members must watch the additional mandated video(s).

- e. The District reserves the right to require bargaining unit members to view an additional video(s), not to exceed two (2) per school year, if determined, at the Superintendent's sole discretion, that it is necessary to address any issue(s) that arise(s) within the District.
- O. Teachers who attend professional development training required by the District that is scheduled outside of the school day shall be compensated at the extra duty rate, upon proof of the successful completion of the training. This Section shall not apply to state mandated training.
- P. When available, Teachers shall receive copies of new curriculum programs by the end of the school year preceding the implementation of the new curriculum program.

#### VIII. TEACHER ASSIGNMENT AND TRANSFER

- A. Teachers who desire to be transferred shall submit to the Superintendent a request in the form and manner prescribed by the Superintendent. The Superintendent shall make such forms available during the Spring.
  - 1. The Superintendent or designee shall notify licensed staff members of all professional openings that occur during the school term by posting such open positions on the District website. The open position shall be posted for at least five (5) work days. The bulletins shall include qualifications and duties for such available positions.
  - 2. Applications by Teachers for such positions must be made via the District's electronic, on-line application system and be submitted not later than the last day of the internet posting for the position listed by the Superintendent or designee.
- B. Applications for transfers shall be considered only for the school term commencing next after the receipt of such application. Transfers shall be made during the school term in which the application is received only when the Superintendent determines that such transfer would be for the benefit of the District. The Superintendent or designee, shall confer with Teachers who submit applications for transfer.
- C. Teachers who are employed after the commencement of the school term are subject to reassignment at the close of the school term in which they were employed, and the BOARD shall so notify such Teachers at the time of their employment. Positions filled during the school term shall be advertised at the end of that term in the manner prescribed in Paragraph I above. Teachers who were employees of the District prior to and at the time of the employment of Teachers who filled positions after the commencement of the school term shall be given preference in the filling of positions for the next ensuing school term.
- D. A tenured Teacher who is assigned to fill a position which has become vacant because its incumbent has been granted sabbatical leave shall be reassigned at the termination of that sabbatical leave if the incumbent requests reassignment to his or her previous position. The BOARD may abolish or change a position during the time that its incumbent is on

sabbatical leave, if the best interests of the district and the educational program so require. In such event, the Teacher shall be reassigned to another teaching position upon the termination of his or her sabbatical leave. A Teacher returning from a sabbatical leave may request reassignment even though his or her former position still exists.

- E. The nonrenewal, removal or dismissal of any Teacher in the employ of the BOARD shall be in accordance with Sections 10-22.4, 24-11, 24-12, 24-16, and 24-16.5 of the Illinois School Code and any other relevant portion of the Illinois School Code or laws of the State of Illinois.
- F. Decrease/Reduction/Honorable Dismissal of Teachers and Recall Procedures

The decrease or reduction in the number of teachers employed by the District and/or the honorable dismissal of any teacher employed by the District shall be governed by Sections 24-12 and 24-12.1 of the Illinois School Code and any other relevant Section of the Illinois School Code or laws of the State of Illinois.

- G. When an entire grade level is transferred to another school, the teacher of that grade level will be transferred with the class or the teacher will be given preferential consideration in the filling of posted positions for which they apply.
- H. Notification of a tentative assignment (meaning building, grade level and subject) shall be made by Principals not later than three (3) weeks before the close of the current school term. The UNION president shall be notified prior to all such changes via electronic delivery. Changes in assignment may be made by the Superintendent or his/her designee thereafter for and just cause shown. The UNION president shall be notified of all such changes one week prior to the opening of school.
- I At the request of a teacher whose transfer is contemplated, a conference shall be held within ten (10) teacher attendance days between the Teacher and Superintendent or designee, and a UNION representative if the teacher so desires.

## IX. LEAVES

#### A. Sabbatical Leaves

The BOARD shall grant sabbatical leaves to Teachers in accordance with and subject to the provisions of Section 5/24-6.1 of the Illinois School Code.

#### B. Sick Leave/Personal Leave

1. Each teacher shall be entitled to sick and personal leave each school year which shall accumulate without limit in accordance with the schedule below. Personal days which are not used shall be converted to sick days.

No. of Accumulated Sick Leave days as of 6/30	Days of Sick Leave Per School Year	Personal Leave Per School Year
-		
75 days or less	12	3
76 to 100	13	3
101 to 124	14	3
125 or more	15	3

Sick and personal Days may be taken in half day intervals. Notice of accumulated sick leave will be distributed on or before October 1st.

2. When all of a tenured Teacher's accumulated sick leave is exhausted, a tenured Teacher shall be entitled to additional days of sick leave during a school year as allotted below at reduced pay (reduced pay being defined as the Teacher's contractual daily salary minus the average of the elementary and junior high substitute's daily salary). Such days shall not be cumulative.

Teachers with 5 – 10 Years Experience: 6 Half Days/3 Full Days
Teachers with 11+ Years Experience: 12 Half Days/6 Full Days

C. Teachers shall be allowed three (3) for personal business leave without loss of pay or sick leave. Such personal business leave may be used only for the purpose of attending to personal business, family matters which require absence during school hours, or for the observance of religious holidays. The reason for taking personal leave need not be disclosed by the Teacher. The UNION and the Teachers, however, recognize a moral obligation to restrict absences for personal leave in the spirit of this Agreement. Personal leave not used during the school term shall be accumulated to the following school term's total amount of sick days available to the Teacher. Personal leave may not be taken during the first week or last week of the school term, on a day immediately prior to or immediately following a holiday or school recess, Parent-Teacher Conference Day or on a District Institute Day. The Superintendent may, in his/her discretion, waive the provisions of the preceding sentence for good cause shown.

Special exception shall also be granted so that Teachers may register and attend summer school sessions which fall within the previously stated periods, provided that the required record keeping responsibilities of such Teacher have been completed for the school term. In taking a personal leave day, except in emergencies, the Teacher shall give the school principal written notice of intention to take such leave at least two school days in advance of the day the Teacher proposes to be absent. The Teacher shall likewise notify the main office promptly in order that a substitute teacher may be secured for such day of absence. If a personal day is taken due to an emergency, the teacher taking the personal day may be required to disclose the reason for such personal day to the Superintendent.

D. After an absence in excess of four (4) consecutive school days to illness, the Teacher may be required to provide a certificate of release from a physician or other authorized individual

pursuant to the Illinois School Code explaining the reason for the absence and authorizing the teacher to resume his/her teaching duties.

# E. Sick Day Bank

The Union will develop and maintain a Sick Day Bank ("Bank") to be operated by a Board of Trustees ("BOT") appointed by the Union. The Union will inform the Board of Education ("BOE") of the names of the employees who have contributed days to the Bank and the names of employees who are to receive days from the Bank. Upon receipt of the names of participants in the Bank the BOE will record the transfer of the teacher's day(s) to the Bank. When the BOE receives notification of a grant of days to a teacher, the BOE will credit the teacher with the number of days specified by the BOT. The BOE shall have no other duties or functions with respect to the Bank that are not explicitly set forth in this Section. Any disputes between employees regarding the Bank shall be resolved exclusively by the Union. Bargaining unit members may not file a grievance to resolve disputes over the provisions of this section. The Union may file a grievance to resolve a dispute limited to the BOE's recording and transfer of days but only after first giving the BOE written notice of the alleged discrepancy and the opportunity to resolve the discrepancy.

The Union shall indemnify and hold harmless the Board of Education, it members, officers, agents, and employees from and against any and all claims, demands, actions, complaints, suits, or other forms of liability that shall arise out of, or by reason of action taken by the Board of Trustees in the operation of the Sick Bank.

#### F. Bereavement Leave

- 1. All employees shall be allowed up to four (4) work days of absence, without loss of pay, in the event of the death of a member of the immediate family. Immediate family shall include parents, spouse, brother, sister, children, grandparents, grandchildren, parents-in-law, brothers-in-law, sisters-in-law, domestic partner as defined by law, and legal guardians. In the event of death of relatives not in the immediate family, an employee shall be granted a one (1) day absence without loss of pay. Bereavement leave shall not be cumulative. Neither shall the use of such leave cause any reduction in sick leave.
- 2. Upon written request to the Superintendent, he/she or his/her designee may grant an additional two (2) days absence without loss of pay by reason of extenuating circumstances.
- 3. The employee may be asked to provide a copy of an obituary from a publication and or proof of the relative's date of death if such leave is beyond one day.
- 4. The use of bereavement leave shall be immediately after the death of an individual as noted above unless good cause is shown for use of the leave at a time which is not immediately after the death (i.e. memorial service later in time). The employee shall request approval from the administration, in writing, for his/her use of some or all of

the bereavement days at a later date and of the reason(s) for the intended use of some or all of the bereavement days at a later date.

#### G. Leave of Absence

After one year of service in District 99, a teacher may be granted a parental/child care leave of absence in accordance with the terms of this Section. A tenured Teacher in District 99 may be granted a leave of absence for other good cause shown for a period of one school term or less. Request for such leave shall be made in writing at least sixty (60) days prior to the beginning of such leave. The sixty-day notice may be waived for personal or family health reasons by the Superintendent. A leave of absence may be extended for an additional period of not more than one school term for good cause shown if approved by the Board. Request for such extension shall be made in writing at least thirty (30) days prior to the termination of the original leave.

Such Teacher shall be re-employed by the District at the termination of such leave without loss of tenure or salary lane standing as of the date when such leave was granted.

If a Teacher assumes any other employment during such leave-of-absence period without express written permission first had and obtained from the Superintendent, all benefits of tenure and employment in District 99 shall thereupon be terminated.

A Teacher shall be reassigned upon returning to District 99 after a leave of absence to the position held when leave was granted. If the position has been eliminated for any reason, such Teacher shall be assigned another position in the District.

If the leave was granted for reasons of health, the Teacher shall submit current evidence of physical and mental fitness by a medical specialist in the field as designated by the BOARD. The cost of such examination shall be borne by the School District. In cases of disagreement, the Teacher may submit evidence by a second medical specialist, the cost of such examination to be borne by the Teacher. All such medical evidence shall be filed no later than thirty (30) days prior to reassignment. The afore-mentioned time limit shall be waived when there is disagreement as to physical or mental fitness.

A Teacher on leave may remain in the District's insurance program by paying the employee contribution of the premium, as defined elsewhere in the Agreement, for the plan selected by the individual.

# H. Military Leave

Teacher shall be entitled to a Military Leave in accordance with State and Federal laws. This leave shall include Teachers who are members of the National Guard or the Reserves.

#### I. Union Leave

1. The UNION's president, or appointed designee, shall be allowed release time not to

exceed ten (10) days per school term from teaching duties for the purpose of attending to UNION business. As a condition precedent to the exercise of the privilege hereby granted, the UNION's president, or appointed designee, shall: (a) notify the Superintendent or designee in a timely fashion of the need to attend to official UNION business; (b) subject to approval by Superintendent or designee of the Substitute Teacher's qualifications, to secure and brief another Teacher, or Teachers, in the school building to teach the classes from which the UNION's president, or appointed designee, will be absent; (c) inform the Superintendent or designee of the arrangement made for the teaching of such scheduled classes, and (d) the cost of any such substitution shall be borne by the UNION.

- 2. Any tenured Teacher who has attained UNION office for Local 571 or A.F.T. or I.F.T. through appointment or election shall be entitled upon a written request to a non-salary leave of absence not to exceed two school terms. During such leave, the person has the option to maintain their insurance benefits at their cost through the auspices of the school district. Only one tenured person may be on UNION leave at any time.
- 3. Should such teacher desire to return after a one school term leave of absence, such Teacher shall notify the BOARD of Education of such intent by March 1, preceding the school term of such return.
- 4. Such Teacher shall be re-employed by the District at the termination of such leave without loss of tenure or salary lane standing as of the date when such leave was granted.

#### J. FMLA

The District will provide Family Medical Leave in compliance with the Family and Medical Leave Act. Nothing in this Section expands the District's duties or diminishes employees' rights under the FMLA.

# X. GRIEVANCE and DISCIPLINE PROCEDURE

# A. Grievance Procedure

#### 1. Definition:

A grievance is a complaint involving a work situation or a complaint that there has been a deviation, or misapplication of a practice or policy or a complaint that there has been a violation, a misinterpretation or a misapplication of any provisions of this Agreement.

# 2. Basic Principles:

a. Any Teacher or Group of Teachers shall have the right to present grievances in accordance with these procedures. A group shall consist of Teachers who

hold the grievance in common.

- b. All discussions shall first be kept confidential by all parties involved during the first stage of a grievance.
- c. A Teacher who participates in the grievance procedure shall be free from disciplinary action or reprimand because of such participation.
- d. The Administration has the responsibility to consider and take prompt action, within authority delegated to it, on grievances presented to it.
- e. The failure of the UNION to act within the time limits will act as a bar to any further appeal. The Administrator's failure to give a decision within the time limits shall permit the grievant to proceed to the 'next step.' The time limits may be extended by mutual agreement. All references to days shall refer to teacher attendance days. It is agreed that no grievance shall be suspended or delayed by reason of the summer vacation. During the District's summer vacation, it is agreed that all days referred to in this Article X shall mean District business days, not teacher attendance days.
- f. Hearings and conferences held in the nature of executive sessions under this procedure shall be conducted in one of the school offices at a time that will afford a fair and reasonable opportunity for all persons, including witnesses, to be present.
- g. Grievance meetings shall be scheduled at a time mutually agreeable to all the participants.
- h. If a grievance arises from the action of a District Administrator, Supervisory Staff member, or the BOARD, the grievance shall follow the same procedure as outlined below; however, the first stage should be a request for an informal conference with the appropriate Assistant Superintendent or the Assistant Superintendent for Finance/Operations, depending upon whether the grievance is an instructional or a business matter.

The appropriate Assistant Superintendent shall render a decision in writing within fourteen days to the UNION Grievance Chairperson and the Superintendent.

In the event the grievance has not been settled satisfactorily at this stage, the grievance may be referred to the third stage as outlined below.

#### 3. Procedures:

First Stage

The aggrieved Teacher shall request an informal conference with his or her Principal regarding the adjustment of any grievance. This is to be done within fifteen (15) teacher attendance days after the Teacher becomes aware of the alleged violation. At this and all future conferences regarding the alleged grievance, the Teacher may be represented by a UNION representative or by any Teacher of his or her choice. If the teacher is represented by a Union representative who is assigned to the same building at which the grievance originated, then the conference may be held during regular school hours. If the Teacher is represented by a Union representative who is assigned to a building in other than that at which the grievance originated, then the conference must be held after regular school hours. The Principal may also have a representative of his/her choice. The aggrieved Teacher must be present at this as well as at all subsequent meetings. No other Teacher organization shall represent the Teacher, if the grievant is dissatisfied with the outcome of the conference, he or she is privileged to proceed to the second stage.

## Second Stage

In the event the grievance has not been settled satisfactorily at the First Stage, the aggrieved Teacher, if he or she chooses the UNION as his or her representative, shall prepare a signed statement setting forth all of the pertinent facts and dates relative to the complaint and the remedy or relief sought. Copies of the complaint shall be submitted to the appropriate Assistant Superintendent.

If the Teacher chooses another Teacher other than an official UNION representative as his/her representative, he/she shall submit the same type of report to such representative who shall also sign it, and present it to the immediate administrator of the grievant and to the Superintendent.

The aggrieved Teacher, having filed the grievance in writing, shall at a mutually agreeable time, discuss the matter with the Principal and his representative if he so desires, in the presence of a UNION representative if desired or in the presence of any Teacher of the grievant's choice with the objective of resolving the matter. The filing of the grievance at the second stage must be within ten (10) days of the First Stage conference. The Principal or other Administrator who has authority to make a decision on the grievance shall make such decision and communicate it in writing to the aggrieved Teacher, the Superintendent, and the UNION President within ten (10) days.

#### Third Stage

In the event a grievance has not been satisfactorily resolved at the Second Stage, the aggrieved Teacher or his representative, within ten (10) days of the Administrator's written decision, shall submit a statement of appeal with reasons to the Superintendent. Copies of this statement are to be forwarded to the grievant, administrator involved and the UNION President.

Within ten (10) days after the written appeal is submitted, the aggrieved Teacher, the Administrator, the Superintendent, and a UNION Representative, if the aggrieved Teacher wishes, shall meet in an attempt to resolve the grievance. The Superintendent shall file an answer within ten (10) days of the Third Stage grievance meeting and communicate it to each party participating in the Third Stage conference.

# Fourth Stage

If the grievance cannot be settled at the Third Stage, the grievance shall be submitted to the BOARD through the Superintendent at a mutually agreed upon Executive Session. The aggrieved Teacher and his/her representative shall present a written summary to the BOARD in advance of the executive session. The Teacher and his/her representative shall present their case orally to the BOARD at the Executive Session. The Board's decision shall be communicated to the grievant and Union within ten (10) days of the Executive Session.

# Fifth Stage

If the grievance is not satisfactorily resolved at the fourth stage, the UNION may submit the grievance to binding arbitration within twenty-five (25) teacher attendance days after receipt of the Board's decision at the fourth stage, by requesting an arbitrator from the American Arbitration Association or Federal Mediation and Conciliation Services and filing a copy of the request with the Superintendent within the twenty-five (25) teacher attendance day period. The selection of the arbitrator shall follow the voluntary labor arbitration procedures of the American Arbitration Association. The fees of the arbitrator and the American Arbitration Association shall be divided equally between the BOARD and the UNION. All other expenses shall be borne by the party incurring them. Either party shall be entitled to have a court reporter present and submit a transcript and posthearing brief to the arbitrator. Unless the parties split equally the cost of the court report and the transcript, the party not requesting the court reporter shall not be entitled to a transcript.

# B. Discipline Procedure

The BOARD may discipline members of the bargaining unit with just cause for acts of insubordination, misconduct, incompetency, cruelty, negligence, immorality, or other sufficient cause. Disciplinary action may include written reprimands, suspensions without pay, or discharge

- 1. Except for serious offenses that may warrant suspension or termination, the BOARD agrees to the concept of progressive discipline following a disciplinary conference when dealing with matters of insubordination, misconduct, incompetency, cruelty, negligence, immorality, or other sufficient cause. In all cases, employees will be afforded due process.
  - a. First offense: After verbal warnings, shall be a letter of reprimand/warning in

- the employee's official file.
- b. Second offense: Upon repetition of the same offense, shall result in a one day unpaid suspension for the employee.
- c. Third offense: Upon repetition of the same offense, the employee shall receive up to a three (3) day unpaid suspension.
- d. Fourth offense: Upon repetition of the same offense, the employee shall receive either a suspension of more than three (3) days or termination.
- e. Any member of the bargaining unit who is disciplined shall have the right to appeal such discipline by filing a grievance in accordance with the grievance and arbitration procedure set forth in this Agreement.
- f. The Board and Union agree that the commission of certain serious offenses and/or multiple offenses of the same or similar infractions, would permit the Board to skip some or all of the steps in the progressive disciplinary process.
- 2. When an administrator calls a conference and/or an investigatory meeting with an employee which might lead to disciplinary action against the employee, the following provisions shall be applicable.
  - a. Except in egregious situations (i.e. violent, abusive, or criminal activity) the employee and the Union shall be informed forty eight (48) hours in advance of the meeting, in writing as to the reason(s) for the conference and/or investigatory meeting. The written notice will include information that identifies the general details of the incident(s) (i.e. approximate date, time, place and nature of incident) for which the conference and/or investigatory meeting is being held if such information is available at the time the notice is drafted. The meetings shall be scheduled at a time mutually agreeable to all the participants.
  - b. The employee has the right to be accompanied by a Union representative or representative of his/her choice at the conference.
  - c. Except circumstances warranting immediate action the administrator will not take disciplinary action against the employee without first affording the employee an opportunity to respond to the matter being discussed.
  - d. In no instance shall disciplinary action be taken against an employee later than twenty (20) teacher attendance days after the conduct giving rise to the action or in the twenty (20) teacher attendance days after the time the administration becomes aware of the action giving rise to the discipline when disciplinary action stems from a series of un-remediated instances on the part of the employee. In no event shall notification be later than twenty (20)

working days after observation of the last instance.

- e. If, after a disciplinary conference an administrator takes disciplinary action against the employee the administrator shall provide the employee with written notification of the specific reason(s) for the action within five (5) teacher attendance days from the date of the conference.
- f) In case of a termination of employment hearing or a conference involving disciplinary action to be taken against an employee, the charges brought against the employee shall be based upon the material in the official file and/or investigatory file except in cases where the administration or Superintendent believe immediate disciplinary action is necessary.

# XI. NO-STRIKE PROVISION

The UNION agrees not to strike or engage in or support or encourage any concerted refusal to render full and complete services to the District, or engage in or support any activity whatsoever which would disrupt in any manner the operation of the schools during the term of this Agreement.

# XII. INSURANCE & RETIREMENT

A. The BOARD agrees to provide hospitalization and major medical insurance including full coverage of maternity costs, providing benefits not less than those being presently provided to the Teachers hired on or before June 30, 2017, the cost listed below. Married Teachers, or Teachers with a spouse as defined by 750 ILCS 75/1 et. seq., shall be provided benefits themselves, their spouses and their dependents. Unmarried Teachers shall be provided with benefits for themselves and their dependents if any. The benefits for teachers who qualify under this provision shall be as follows:

HMO Blue Advantage		
School Year	Employee	Family
2017-2018	\$57.50	\$97.50
2018-2019	\$62.50	\$105.00
2019-2020	\$67.50	\$112.50
HMO Illinois		
School Year	Employee	Family
2017-2018	\$65.00	\$110.00
2018-2019	\$70.00	\$117.50
2019-2020	\$75.00	\$125.00
PPO		
School Year	Employee	Family
2017-2018	\$68.50	\$116.00
2018-2019	\$74.50	\$127.00
2019-2020	\$80.50	\$138.00

В. 1. Any full-time teacher employed by the Board who has been enrolled in the District's health insurance program pursuant to Section XII. A. 1 above for at least six months of the fiscal year prior to the start of the following school year may elect to receive \$1,500.00 as additional compensation if the teacher is eligible for single health insurance but does not enroll in any health insurance the following school year; or may elect to receive, \$2,275.00 as additional compensation if the teacher is eligible for family insurance but enrolls only in single health insurance in the following school year; or may elect to receive \$3,000.00 as additional compensation if the teacher is eligible for family health insurance but does not enroll in any health insurance the following school year. Such compensation will be paid to the employee in the school year after the employee withdraws enrollment in the District health insurance coverage and/or the employee's health insurance eligibility changes as long as appropriate documentation, if needed, is provided to the District within the open enrollment period for insurance.

Such a decision to accept the additional compensation in lieu of enrolling in District health insurance must be made by the qualified and eligible employee prior to the health insurance open enrollment period immediately prior to the school year in which the additional compensation is to be paid. Employees may change insurance coverage mid-year due to a change of life events as required by the District's health insurance carrier's policies. Changes in the amount of this insurance opt out benefit due to changes in life events may not be received until the following school year in accordance with the provisions of the preceding paragraph.

The additional compensation shall be added to the teacher's gross salary and paid in equal installments as part of his/her regular paycheck. Any amounts paid to the employee under this election shall be subject to usual and customary withholding of taxes, TRS contribution (if required), and any other withholdings required by law. If the employee leaves employment with the District during the school year, the district's obligation to pay any remaining compensation under this Section shall cease on the last day of employment.

No individual who is currently enrolled in/enrolls in the Retirement program in Article XII. C. shall be eligible to receive such additional compensation pursuant to this section of the Agreement. In addition, if an individual who seeks to receive the additional compensation from this provision would cause the District to violate the laws and regulations which specifically preclude an employer from offering a financial incentive or other benefit to an employee not to enroll in, or to terminate enrollment in, a general health plan that is or would be primary to Medicare shall not be eligible for the additional compensation.

Employees who seek to re-enroll in the District's health insurance may do so in accordance with the rules of this plan.

- 2. Full time teachers who elect to participate in the District's insurance program shall pay the amount in Article XII.A. per check for twenty-four (24) checks annually.
- 3. Coverage will be specified in Appendix C attached to this Agreement.
- 4. An insurance committee shall be established. The Committee will be composed of eight members appointed by the Union; four Board appointees; one custodian; one bus driver; and one exempt employee. The Committee shall meet annually or as needed to review the District's insurance program. The Committee may prepare recommended modifications or changes in the insurance program to be submitted to the Board and the Union for Ratification.
- 5. The District will provide a wellness program at no cost to the employee at a site(s) of the District's choosing.
- 6. All employees who are enrolled in a District insurance program during a specific school term shall continue to participate in the District insurance program for which they are enrolled at the rates specified in Article XII.A. of this Agreement between the end of that school term and the beginning of the next school term. New insurance premium rates shall change on July 1st of each school term for that school session.

#### C. Retirement

A Teacher who submits his/her notice to retire under the 2017-2020 Agreement and retires after completing ten consecutive years of service immediately prior to retirement in District 99 shall receive the following stipends.

- 1. An amount equal to two hundred seventy-five dollars (\$275.00) multiplied by the number of years in the employ of the BOARD and not to exceed \$7,500. This payout will be paid post retirement.
- 2. An amount equal to sixty dollars (\$60.00) multiplied by the number of accumulated sick days in excess of any days utilized to secure additional service credit with the Illinois Teacher Retirement System (TRS), to be calculated at the end of the last year of employment and not to exceed \$8,750. This payout will be paid only to an employee who has accrued sick days remaining after the employee has utilized any and all sick days to secure additional service credit with TRS. The payout shall be made as a post retirement severance payment once the employee's final retirement has been calculated by TRS and the employee provides his/her final unused sick day report to the District he/she received from TRS.
- 3. The foregoing stipends will be paid in a lump sum and shall be due and payable as severance after the teacher's retirement and after the teacher's receipt of his/her final paycheck for regular earnings.
- 4. A teacher who retires during the term of this Agreement must have taught for ten (10) consecutive years in District 99 prior to the date of his/her retirement. Any teacher who is scheduled to retire under this Agreement shall receive a lump sum bonus of eleven thousand two hundred fifty dollars (\$11,250.00). Retirees receiving

the lump sum bonus shall be allowed to substitute teach at the current District substitution rate if selected to do so by the administration.

- D. Upon retirement from District 99 licensed employees may enroll in an insurance program of their own choosing. The district shall reimburse a retiree for the cost of insurance in an amount not to exceed \$375.00 per month. This benefit ceases if the retired employee turns age 65 or becomes eligible for Medicare within five (5) years of the employee's retirement. If the retired employee does not turn age 65 or does not become eligible for Medicare within five (5) years of his/her retirement, the aforementioned insurance reimbursement shall be increased to \$400.00 per month and continue until the retired employee turns age 65 or becomes eligible for Medicare. The retiree must furnish the district with evidence of the cost of her/his insurance premium. In lieu of the above, retirees, subject to the approval of the Insurance carrier, may choose to continue to participate in the District's regular insurance program until age 65 or Medicare eligibility provided they pay an amount equal to that being paid by the Board on behalf of its employees.
- E. In addition to the above, a teacher who announces his/her retirement during the term of this contract and who will retire within one to four years of said announcement, may elect to have the BOARD pay to him/her five and one-half percent (5.50%) of the Teacher's previous year's creditable earnings as reported to TRS for each of his/her last one to four years of employment or the maximum allowable salary increase pursuant to TRS regulations without the District incurring a retirement penalty. If the retiree voluntarily leaves an extra duty position or is removed for cause, an appropriate downward adjustment shall be made. If a paid program, duty or activity which the teacher worked in the previous year is unavailable the following year, no monetary adjustment shall be made to the retirees' salary in accordance with this provision; however, the District may assign the teacher to internally substitute, not to exceed 10 periods, so that the Teacher works approximately the same number of hours as he/she worked extra duty the previous year in the program, duty or activity. No new extra duty stipends or creditable earnings may be earned by an employee once the employee has notified the District of his/her intent to retire. The District shall maintain records for the individual's required extra duty assignments which the individual is required to perform in order to receive the incentive above. If an individual does not perform the required amount of extra duty assignments necessary to receive the incentive above, his/her salary and creditable earnings shall be reduced accordingly for that year.

# F. Eligibility and Limitations

- 1. A Teacher must have at least ten (10) years of consecutive teaching experience in District 99, immediately prior to participating (receiving benefits) in the retirement program to be eligible for the benefits provided in XII.C.
- 2. A teacher must be eligible to retire under the provisions of the Teacher Retirement System.
- 3. The BOARD shall grant up to twenty (20) retirement requests per year under the provisions of XII.C. The BOARD may grant more than twenty (20) requests.

- 4. Teachers must notify the Board of their intention to utilize the benefits of XII.C. by the 1<sup>st</sup> of March prior to the school year when they will begin to receive benefits provided by XII.C. Eligible teachers who wish to begin the benefits of XII.C. in 2017-2018 school term will have until March 1, 2018 to notify the Board.
- 5. Teachers who elect an option of less than four (4) years shall be entitled to a five and one-half percent (5.50%) increase in their previous year's salary for each year of their remaining employment.
- G. In order to activate the above-listed benefits, a Teacher must submit an irrevocable letter of retirement in accordance with the provisions of this section. The Board may waive the irrevocable letter of retirement if the teacher experiences a life altering event. A life altering event shall include but not be limited to the death or disability of a spouse, the death or disability of a parent or child, a divorce, a disabling illness or injury to the teacher, the loss of an employment opportunity, or a natural disaster that results in significant financial loss. In the event a teacher is allowed to revoke, any stipends or other amounts in excess of what her/his salary would have been without the incentives specified in this Article shall be repaid to the District within two (2) years of the revocation's approval by the Board.
- H. No teacher may receive the retirement benefits of this Agreement for more than four (4) years beyond expiration of this contract.
- I. If the State of Illinois enacts an Early Retirement Incentive (5+5) during the life of this agreement, the BOARD and UNION shall meet and negotiate the implementation of the said 5+5 retirement plan.
- J. If, during the term of this agreement, any legislation and/or TRS rules/regulations are enacted or not re-enacted and/or adopted or amended that result in a greater cost to the district than the costs generated by this Agreement, the parties agree to meet and re-open this Agreement for retirement purposes ONLY, to negotiate an alternative program which meets the legally required mandates of Illinois TRS.
- K. At Teacher's written request, the Assistant Superintendent for Finance and Operations shall cooperate in assisting Teachers in their making payments to the Teachers' Retirement System at the Teacher's expense when illness occurs for any extended period of time beyond sick leave accumulated by the Teacher.

#### XIII. MISCELLANEOUS

- A. The Teachers' lounges and lunchrooms shall be for the use of school employees during the school day except when needed for special purposes.
- B. 1. The Superintendent or designee shall meet monthly during the school term with the District UNION's Professional Issues Committee of not more than three (3) members to discuss matters of educational policy and the implementation of the

Master Agreement. The Superintendent may have members of his Administrative Staff present at such meetings. Such meetings shall be held monthly at a time that is convenient to the members of the Teachers' Professional Issues Committee and the Superintendent or designee. Minutes of the meeting will be made available to both parties.

- 2. The Principal of each school shall meet at least once each month with the UNION's Professional Issues Committee of the Building consisting of not more than four (4) members to discuss matters of educational policy and the implementation of the Master Agreement as they affect the particular school. Such meeting shall be held at a mutually agreeable time other than during the regularly scheduled class day.
- C. 1. Distribution of Teachers' paychecks shall be made on Friday at intervals of two week periods. All Teachers hired to start work at the beginning of the 1999-2000 school year or after will be placed on twenty-six (26) paychecks for each school year. All Teachers hired prior to the 1999-2000 school year will be allowed to stay on their current paycheck distribution.
  - 2. The Stipend for National Board Certification shall be paid no later than the last paycheck in October each year if funding is available.
- D. Upon written request the BOARD shall make available to the UNION at the reasonable convenience of the Business Office, all statistics, records and public information relevant to negotiations.
- E. The UNION President will be furnished a copy of the final agenda of each regular and special BOARD meeting at the same time the agenda is sent to all BOARD members. The UNION may request to be placed on the agenda of the BOARD at any duly scheduled or called meeting or any adjournment thereof. Such request shall be made by the UNION in writing stating the purpose therefore and shall be filed with the Superintendent at least seven (7) days prior to such meeting. The BOARD, however, reserves the final right to determine the contents of its agenda.
- F. The UNION President, upon request, shall be furnished with any current information concerning the financial condition of the School District, including its annual audit, a monthly statement of position, the budget as adopted, and such revenue projections as may have been prepared by the Assistant Superintendent for Finance and Operations. Other information concerning monetary considerations, working conditions, and policies shall be provided to the UNION upon request providing such material has been theretofore furnished to each of the BOARD Members and the Superintendent.
- G. After the annual tentative budget has been adopted and placed on file for the next school year, the UNION shall be given the opportunity to meet with the Administration to offer constructive suggestions concerning relevant budgetary matters. Thereafter, should the UNION desire to discuss any such matters with the BOARD prior to the adoption of the final budget, the BOARD or a committee thereof shall meet with the UNION upon its

request at a mutually agreeable time.

- H. Where in this Agreement words indicating the singular number appear, such words shall be construed as indicating the plural number where the context indicates the propriety of such use. If any clause, phrase, provision, or portion of this Agreement or the application thereof to any person or circumstance shall be invalid under applicable law, such event shall not affect, impair, or render invalid any other clause, phrase, provision, or portion hereof, nor shall it affect the application of any clause, phrase, provision, or portion hereof to other persons or circumstances except as herein otherwise provided the term days shall mean teacher attendance days.
- I. The provisions of the Agreement shall be retroactive to the first day of the 2017-2018 school term/fiscal year.
- J. Co-Teaching, Team Teaching and Class Splits
  - a. The Administration will seek volunteers to participate in the team-teaching program prior to requiring a Teacher to become a member of a team.
  - b. If a class is split, due to the absence of a classroom teacher, but not the absence of a co-teacher, the receiving teacher will receive internal substitute pay per period in addition to his or her regular salary.
- K. When students or classrooms must be switched due to size or space, Teachers shall be notified at least one week in advance. Exceptions can be agreed to by the Administration and UNION. When such a switch is necessitated, the following guidelines shall be followed:
  - 1. The switch is to occur after the six-day enrollment.
  - 2. If the Teacher is changing classrooms and/or receiving five (5) or more new students, at one time, due to classroom reorganization, he/she will be provided with additional planning periods to assist him/her in the change. The number of additional planning periods needed are to be mutually agreed upon by the school administrator and the UNION/Teacher but in no case shall they receive in excess of five (5) planning periods.
- L. The Administration will survey the faculty to assess current and new programs.
- M. The BOARD shall provide clerical services in each building for assistance in preparation of Teacher materials.
- N. The BOARD shall endeavor to provide adequate off street parking for all employees. In lieu of off-street parking the BOARD shall attempt to secure special stickers to permit employees to park on the street during school hours.
- O. The BOARD shall schedule the winter/December break in such a manner as to include three

- (3) weekends within the break.
- P. The BOARD shall arrange for a copy machine in each school building. While it is preferable that office clerical staff prepare materials for Teachers, all Teachers shall have access to the copy machine for the purpose of preparing classroom assignments, projects, etc. within building quotas.
- Q. The District will make an effort to provide CEU opportunities for social workers.
- R. Any teacher who is required, by the administration, to translate a building announcement, flier, and/or school newsletter shall receive one (1) hour of pay at the extra-duty rate per assignment. The minimum stipend shall be the payment for one hour.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto, after due authorization have executed said Agreement in duplicate by their duly authorized officers on the day and year first above written at Cicero, Illinois. This Agreement terminates all prior Agreements between the parties.

BOARD OF EDUCATION	CICERO COUNCIL
CICERO SCHOOL DISTRICT 99,	WEST SUBURBAN TEACHERS UNION
COOK COUNTY, ILLINOIS	LOCAL 571
	AMERICAN FEDERATION OF TEACHERS
Dog i dog 4	President
President	President
Secretary	Secretary

Exhibit A – 1 2017-2018

STEP	ВА	BA+15	BA+30	MA	MA+15	MA+30	MA+45	MA+60
1	\$45,124	\$45,924	\$46,838	\$47,752	\$48,666	\$49,580	\$50,494	\$51,407
2	\$46,591	\$47,416	\$48,360	\$49,303	\$50,247	\$51,191	\$52,135	\$53,078
3	\$48,105	\$48,958	\$49,933	\$50,905	\$51,880	\$52,854	\$53,829	\$54,803
4	\$49,548	\$50,426	\$51,430	\$52,433	\$53,437	\$54,441	\$55,444	\$56,448
5	\$51,034	\$51,939	\$52,972	\$54,006	\$55,040	\$56,073	\$57,108	\$58,141
6	\$52,054	\$52,976	\$54,032	\$55,087	\$56,140	\$57,195	\$58,251	\$59,303
7	\$53,098	\$54,036	\$55,112	\$56,188	\$57,264	\$58,338	\$59,414	\$60,491
8	\$54,158	\$55,119	\$56,216	\$57,311	\$58,407	\$59,505	\$60,602	\$61,698
9	\$55,879	\$56,884	\$58,029	\$59,176	\$60,322	\$61,468	\$62,613	\$63,759
10	\$57,644	\$58,692	\$59,605	\$61,090	\$62,286	\$63,485	\$64,680	\$65,879
11	\$59,457	\$60,554	\$61,804	\$63,056	\$64,309	\$65,560	\$66,811	\$68,064
12	\$61,315	\$62,460	\$63,767	\$65,077	\$66,382	\$67,692	\$68,997	\$70,308
13	\$62,131	\$63,277	\$64,584	\$65,894	\$67,203	\$68,510	\$69,818	\$71,127
14	\$62,949	\$64,093	\$65,402	\$66,711	\$68,016	\$69,326	\$70,634	\$71,942
15	\$63,767	\$64,914	\$66,221	\$67,531	\$68,838	\$70,144	\$71,452	\$72,762
16	\$64,584	\$65,728	\$67,038	\$68,346	\$69,652	\$70,963	\$72,271	\$73,578
17	\$65,402	\$66,548	\$67,856	\$69,164	\$70,471	\$71,942	\$73,578	\$75,211
18	\$66,221	\$67,364	\$68,674	\$69,980	\$71,289	\$72,762	\$74,397	\$76,032
19	\$67,038	\$68,182	\$69,491	\$70,798	\$72,106	\$73,578	\$75,211	\$76,850
20	\$67,856	\$68,997	\$70,308	\$71,614	\$72,923	\$74,397	\$76,032	\$77,665
21	\$68,674	\$69,818	\$71,127	\$72,762	\$74,397	\$76,032	\$77,665	\$79,301
22	\$69,491	\$70,634	\$71,942	\$73,578	\$75,211	\$76,850	\$78,483	\$80,118
23	\$70,308	\$71,452	\$72,762	\$75,211	\$76,850	\$77,665	\$79,301	\$80,938
24	\$71,127	\$72,271	\$73,578	\$76,032	\$77,665	\$79,301	\$80,938	\$82,571
25	\$71,942	\$73,088	\$75,211	\$76,850	\$78,483	\$80,118	\$81,753	\$83,387
26	\$74,397	\$75,538	\$77,665	\$79,301	\$81,753	\$83,387	\$85,022	\$86,660
27	\$76,850	\$77,993	\$80,118	\$81,753	\$83,387	\$85,022	\$86,660	\$88,294
28	\$78,483	\$79,628	\$81,753	\$83,387	\$85,022	\$86,660	\$88,294	\$90,746
29	\$80,118	\$81,263	\$83,387	\$85,841	\$87,476	\$89,111	\$90,746	\$92,383
30	\$81,753	\$82,898	\$85,022	\$86,660	\$88,294	\$89,929	\$91,564	\$93,197
31	\$82,571	\$83,716	\$85,841	\$87,476	\$89,111	\$90,746	\$92,383	\$94,017
32	\$83,387	\$84,533	\$86,660	\$88,294	\$89,929	\$91,564	\$93,197	\$94,830
33	\$84,207	\$85,350	\$87,476	\$89,111	\$90,746	\$92,383	\$94,017	\$95,651
34	\$85,022	\$86,169	\$88,294	\$90,746	\$92,383	\$94,017	\$95,651	\$97,287
35	\$85,841	\$88,294	\$89,929	\$91,564	\$93,197	\$94,830	\$96,466	\$98,104
36	\$88,294	\$90,746	\$92,383	\$94,017	\$95,651	\$97,287	\$98,921	\$100,555
37	\$90,746	\$92,383	\$94,830	\$96,466	\$98,104	\$99,741	\$101,375	\$103,008
38	\$94,017	\$96,466	\$98,104	\$99,741	\$102,192	\$104,644	\$106,279	\$107,914
39	\$97,551	\$100,555	\$102,192	\$104,644	\$106,279	\$107,914	\$109,550	\$111,183
40	\$103,827	\$105,461	\$107,098	\$108,733	\$110,367	\$112,001	\$112,818	\$114,453

Exhibit A-2 2018-2019

STEP	ВА	BA+15	BA+30	MA	MA+15	MA+30	MA+45	MA+60
1	\$46,703	\$47,531	\$48,477	\$49,423	\$50,369	\$51,315	\$52,261	\$53,207
2	\$48,221	\$49,076	\$50,053	\$51,029	\$52,006	\$52,983	\$53,960	\$54,936
3	\$49,788	\$50,671	\$51,680	\$52,687	\$53,696	\$54,704	\$55,713	\$56,721
4	\$51,282	\$52,191	\$53,230	\$54,268	\$55,307	\$56,346	\$57,384	\$58,424
5	\$52,820	\$53,757	\$54,826	\$55,897	\$56,967	\$58,036	\$59,107	\$60,176
6	\$53,876	\$54,831	\$55,923	\$57,015	\$58,105	\$59,197	\$60,290	\$61,379
7	\$54,956	\$55,928	\$57,041	\$58,155	\$59,269	\$60,380	\$61,494	\$62,608
8	\$56,054	\$57,048	\$58,184	\$59,317	\$60,451	\$61,588	\$62,723	\$63,858
9	\$57,834	\$58,875	\$60,060	\$61,247	\$62,433	\$63,619	\$64,805	\$65,991
10	\$59,662	\$60,746	\$61,691	\$63,228	\$64,466	\$65,707	\$66,944	\$68,185
11	\$61,538	\$62,673	\$63,967	\$65,263	\$66,559	\$67,855	\$69,150	\$70,446
12	\$63,462	\$64,646	\$65,999	\$67,354	\$68,705	\$70,061	\$71,412	\$72,768
13	\$64,306	\$65,491	\$66,844	\$68,201	\$69,555	\$70,908	\$72,262	\$73,617
14	\$65,152	\$66,337	\$67,691	\$69,046	\$70,397	\$71,753	\$73,106	\$74,460
15	\$65,999	\$67,186	\$68,539	\$69,894	\$71,247	\$72,599	\$73,953	\$75,308
16	\$66,844	\$68,028	\$69,384	\$70,738	\$72,090	\$73,446	\$74,800	\$76,153
17	\$67,691	\$68,878	\$70,231	\$71,585	\$72,938	\$74,460	\$76,153	\$77,844
18	\$68,539	\$69,722	\$71,078	\$72,430	\$73,784	\$75,308	\$77,001	\$78,693
19	\$69,384	\$70,568	\$71,923	\$73,276	\$74,630	\$76,153	\$77,844	\$79,540
20	\$70,231	\$71,412	\$72,768	\$74,120	\$75,475	\$77,001	\$78,693	\$80,384
21	\$71,078	\$72,262	\$73,617	\$75,308	\$77,001	\$78,693	\$80,384	\$82,076
22	\$71,923	\$73,106	\$74,460	\$76,153	\$77,844	\$79,540	\$81,230	\$82,922
23	\$72,768	\$73,953	\$75,308	\$77,844	\$79,540	\$80,384	\$82,076	\$83,771
24	\$73,617	\$74,800	\$76,153	\$78,693	\$80,384	\$82,076	\$83,771	\$85,461
25	\$74,460	\$75,646	\$77,844	\$79,540	\$81,230	\$82,922	\$84,614	\$86,305
26	\$77,001	\$78,182	\$80,384	\$82,076	\$84,614	\$86,305	\$87,998	\$89,693
27	\$79,540	\$80,723	\$82,922	\$84,614	\$86,305	\$87,998	\$89,693	\$91,384
28	\$81,230	\$82,415	\$84,614	\$86,305	\$87,998	\$89,693	\$91,384	\$93,922
29	\$82,922	\$84,107	\$86,305	\$88,845	\$90,538	\$92,230	\$93,922	\$95,616
30	\$84,614	\$85,800	\$87,998	\$89,693	\$91,384	\$93,077	\$94,769	\$96,458
31	\$85,461	\$86,646	\$88,845	\$90,538	\$92,230	\$93,922	\$95,616	\$97,308
32	\$86,305	\$87,491	\$89,693	\$91,384	\$93,077	\$94,769	\$96,458	\$98,149
33	\$87,154	\$88,337	\$90,538	\$92,230	\$93,922	\$95,616	\$97,308	\$98,998
34	\$87,998	\$89,185	\$91,384	\$93,922	\$95,616	\$97,308	\$98,998	\$100,692
35	\$88,845	\$91,384	\$93,077	\$94,769	\$96,458	\$98,149	\$99,842	\$101,537
36	\$91,384	\$93,922	\$95,616	\$97,308	\$98,998	\$100,692	\$102,383	\$104,075
37	\$93,922	\$95,616	\$98,149	\$99,842	\$101,537	\$103,232	\$104,923	\$106,614
38	\$97,308	\$99,842	\$101,538	\$103,232	\$105,768	\$108,306	\$109,999	\$111,691
39	\$100,965	\$104,075	\$105,768	\$108,306	\$109,999	\$111,691	\$113,384	\$115,074
40	\$107,461	\$109,152	\$110,846	\$112,539	\$114,230	\$115,922	\$116,767	\$118,459

Exhibit A-3 2019-2020

STEP	ВА	BA+15	BA+30	MA	MA+15	MA+30	MA+45	MA+60
1	\$48,338	\$49,195	\$50,174	\$51,153	\$52,132	\$53,111	\$54,090	\$55,069
2	\$49,909	\$50,794	\$51,805	\$52,815	\$53,826	\$54,837	\$55,848	\$56,858
3	\$51,531	\$52,445	\$53,489	\$54,531	\$55,576	\$56,619	\$57,663	\$58,707
4	\$53,077	\$54,018	\$55,093	\$56,168	\$57,243	\$58,319	\$59,393	\$60,468
5	\$54,669	\$55,639	\$56,745	\$57,853	\$58,961	\$60,067	\$61,176	\$62,282
6	\$55,762	\$56,750	\$57,881	\$59,010	\$60,139	\$61,269	\$62,400	\$63,527
7	\$56,879	\$57,885	\$59,037	\$60,190	\$61,343	\$62,493	\$63,646	\$64,799
8	\$58,016	\$59,045	\$60,220	\$61,393	\$62,567	\$63,744	\$64,919	\$66,093
9	\$59,859	\$60,935	\$62,162	\$63,391	\$64,618	\$65,846	\$67,073	\$68,300
10	\$61,750	\$62,872	\$63,850	\$65,441	\$66,723	\$68,007	\$69,287	\$70,571
11	\$63,691	\$64,867	\$66,206	\$67,548	\$68,889	\$70,230	\$71,570	\$72,912
12	\$65,683	\$66,909	\$68,309	\$69,712	\$71,110	\$72,513	\$73,912	\$75,315
13	\$66,556	\$67,784	\$69,184	\$70,588	\$71,989	\$73,389	\$74,791	\$76,193
14	\$67,432	\$68,658	\$70,060	\$71,462	\$72,861	\$74,264	\$75,664	\$77,066
15	\$68,309	\$69,538	\$70,938	\$72,341	\$73,741	\$75,140	\$76,541	\$77,944
16	\$69,184	\$70,409	\$71,813	\$73,214	\$74,613	\$76,017	\$77,418	\$78,819
17	\$70,060	\$71,288	\$72,689	\$74,090	\$75,490	\$77,066	\$78,819	\$80,568
18	\$70,938	\$72,162	\$73,566	\$74,965	\$76,366	\$77,944	\$79,696	\$81,448
19	\$71,813	\$73,038	\$74,440	\$75,841	\$77,242	\$78,819	\$80,568	\$82,323
20	\$72,689	\$73,912	\$75,315	\$76,714	\$78,117	\$79,696	\$81,448	\$83,197
21	\$73,566	\$74,791	\$76,193	\$77,944	\$79,696	\$81,448	\$83,197	\$84,949
22	\$74,440	\$75,664	\$77,066	\$78,819	\$80,568	\$82,323	\$84,073	\$85,825
23	\$75,315	\$76,541	\$77,944	\$80,568	\$82,323	\$83,197	\$84,949	\$86,703
24	\$76,193	\$77,418	\$78,819	\$81,448	\$83,197	\$84,949	\$86,703	\$88,452
25	\$77,066	\$78,293	\$80,568	\$82,323	\$84,073	\$85,825	\$87,575	\$89,326
26	\$79,696	\$80,919	\$83,197	\$84,949	\$87,575	\$89,326	\$91,078	\$92,832
27	\$82,323	\$83,549	\$85,825	\$87,575	\$89,326	\$91,078	\$92,832	\$94,583
28	\$84,073	\$85,299	\$87,575	\$89,326	\$91,078	\$92,832	\$94,583	\$97,209
29	\$85,825	\$87,051	\$89,326	\$91,955	\$93,707	\$95,458	\$97,209	\$98,963
30	\$87,575	\$88,803	\$91,078	\$92,832	\$94,583	\$96,334	\$98,086	\$99,835
31	\$88,452	\$89,679	\$91,955	\$93,707	\$95,458	\$97,209	\$98,963	\$100,714
32	\$89,326	\$90,553	\$92,832	\$94,583	\$96,334	\$98,086	\$99,835	\$101,584
33	\$90,204	\$91,429	\$93,707	\$95,458	\$97,209	\$98,963	\$100,714	\$102,463
34	\$91,078	\$92,306	\$94,583	\$97,209	\$98,963	\$100,714	\$102,463	\$104,216
35	\$91,955	\$94,583	\$96,334	\$98,086	\$99,835	\$101,584	\$103,337	\$105,091
36	\$94,583	\$97,209	\$98,963	\$100,714	\$102,463	\$104,216	\$105,967	\$107,717
37	\$97,209	\$98,963	\$101,584	\$103,337	\$105,091	\$106,845	\$108,596	\$110,345
38	\$100,714	\$103,337	\$105,092	\$106,845	\$109,470	\$112,097	\$113,849	\$115,600
39	\$104,499	\$107,717	\$109,470	\$112,097	\$113,849	\$115,600	\$117,352	\$119,102
40	\$111,222	\$112,973	\$114,726	\$116,477	\$118,228	\$119,979	\$120,854	\$122,605

EXHIBIT B
EXTRA DUTY PAY RATES/EXTRA-CURRICULAR SALARY SCHEDULE

ACTIVITY	2017-2020
Coaching (per sport)	\$2,500.00
Robotics	\$2,500.00
Intramurals w/o Coaching (5-8)	\$2,000.00
Game Officials: Referees/Umpires – per match/game	\$65.00 \$65.00
Bench Officials: Scorers/Timers – per match/game	\$50.00 \$50.00
Band and Orchestra	\$5,000.00
Student Council Advisor K – 8/ Unity Yearbook Advisor	\$1,800.00
Consulting Teacher Per sixty (60) minutes; prorated	\$45.00 \$45.00
Tutoring – Homebound; Per sixty (60) minutes; prorated	\$60.00
Extra-Duty: For duties approved by the administration, including Art, Music, Technology/Media; before and after school programs, extended day; Broadcasting Advisor; National Jr. Honor Society; Service Club; elementary school yearbook advisor; any additional activity/club approved by the administration; Per sixty (60) minutes prorated	\$30.00 \$30.00

The Board reserves the right to determine the need to fill extra duty positions. If assigned to an extra duty position, employees shall have no expectation of continued assignment to such position(s) in future years.

A position that is paid for the 2017-18 school year shall receive retroactive pay for 2017-18.

An individual who accepts an assignment and works an activity that is listed on Exhibit B that is paid at an hourly rate on a per hour basis shall be paid for any hours worked in the next pay period following the submission of his/her time card to the appropriate supervisor for the specified activity.

An individual who accepts an assignment and works an activity that is listed on Exhibit B that is paid a flat rate shall be paid for the stipend work upon completion of the assignment if the stipend assignment is commenced and completed in one quarter. For an assignment which is commenced in one quarter and completed in a different quarter/semester during a school year, the individual shall be paid his/her stipend in equal quarterly increments (based

upon the length of the stipend activity and start/end of the stipend activity). Payment will be made to the individual at the end of each quarter. The final payment for stipend activities which span more than one quarter will be made at the earliest pay date after the conclusion of the stipend activity.

Paid as a separate check and not added to base wages.

When an employee uses his/her automobile for School District purposes and such use first has been authorized in writing by the School Principal or the Superintendent or his/her designee, such employees shall be reimbursed at the current I.R.S. rate for such car usage or at the common carrier rate for such reimbursement.

When an employee uses his/her automobile for School District purposes after regular school hours or on a day when school is not in session, he/she shall likewise be reimbursed at the rate hereinabove quoted provided prior approval has been authorized by the Superintendent or his/her designee